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He was aware of a faint haze on the spectacles which he usually kept
clear of the slightest smirch. It had been too prolonged, too abominable,
too soul-searching, the slow torture of his hours of travel with the
stricken multitude in which he had found himself entangled on the pier at
Boulogne.



Charlie Durand, Professor of Romance Languages in a western University,
had been spending the first weeks of a hard-earned Sabbatical holiday in
wandering through Flanders and Belgium, and on the fatal second of August
had found himself at Louvain, whose University, a year or two previously,
had honoured him with a degree.



On the advice of the American consul he had left Belgium at once, and,
deeply disturbed by the dislocation of his plans, had carried his shaken
nerves to a lost corner of Normandy, where he had spent the ensuing weeks
in trying to think the war would soon be over.



It was not that he was naturally hard or aloof about it, or wanted to be;
but the whole business was so contrary to his conception of the universe,
and his fagged mind, at the moment, was so incapable of prompt
readjustment, that he needed time to steady himself. Besides, his
conscience told him that his first duty was to get back unimpaired to the
task which just enabled him to keep a mother and two sisters above want.
His few weeks on the continent had cost much more than he had expected,
and most of his remaining francs had gone to the various appeals for
funds that penetrated even to his lost corner; and he decided that the
prudent course (now that everybody said the war was certainly going to
last till November) would be to slip over to cheap lodgings in London,
and bury his nose in the British Museum.



This decision, as it chanced, had coincided with the annihilation of
Louvain and Malines. News of the rapid German advance had not reached
him; but at Boulogne he found himself caught in the central eddy of
fugitives, tossed about among them like one of themselves, pitched on the
boat with them, dealt with compassionately but firmly by the fagged
officials at Folkestone, jammed into a cranny of the endless train, had
chocolate and buns thrust on him by ministering angels with high heels
and powdered noses, and shyly passed these refreshments on to the fifteen
dazed fellow-travellers packed into his compartment.



His first impulse was to turn back and fly the sight at any cost. But his
luggage had already passed out of his keeping, and he had not the courage
to forsake it. Moreover, a slight congenital lameness made flight in such
circumstances almost impossible. So after a fugitive had come down
heavily on his lame foot he resigned himself to keeping in the main
current and letting it sweep him onto the boat.



Once on board, he had hastened to isolate himself behind a funnel, in an
airless corner reeking of oil and steam, while the refugees, abandoned to
unanimous seasickness, became for the time an indistinguishable animal
welter. But the run to London had brought him into closer contact with
them. It was impossible to sit for three mortal hours with an unclaimed
little boy on one's lap, opposite a stony-faced woman holding a baby that
never stopped crying, and not give them something more than what remained
of one's chocolate and buns. The woman with the child was bad enough;
though perhaps less perversely moving than the little blonde thing with
long soiled gloves who kept staring straight ahead and moaning: "My
furs—oh, my furs." But worst of all was the old man at the other end of
the compartment: the motionless old man in a frayed suit of professorial
black, with a face like a sallow bust on a bracket in a university
library.



It was the face of Durand's own class and of his own profession, and it
struck him as something not to be contemplated without dire results to
his nervous system. He was glad the old man did not speak to him, but
only waved away with a silent bow the sandwich he offered; and glad that
he himself was protected by a slight stammer (which agitation always
increased) from any attempt at sustained conversation with the others.
But in spite of these safeguards the run to London was dreadful.



On the platform at Charing Cross he stood motionless, trying to protect
his lame leg and yet to take up as little room as possible, while he
waited for the tide to flow by and canalize itself. There was no way in
which he could help the doomed wretches: he kept repeating that without
its affording him the least relief. He had given away his last available
penny, keeping barely enough to pay for a few frugal weeks in certain
lodgings he knew of off Bedford Square; and he could do nothing for the
moment but take up as little space as possible till a break in the crowd
should let him hobble through to freedom. But that might not be for
another hour; and meanwhile, helplessly, he gazed at the scene through
misty spectacles.



The refugees were spread out about him in a stagnant mass, through which,
over which, almost, there squeezed, darted, skimmed and criss-crossed the
light battalions of the benevolent. People with badges were everywhere,
philanthropists of both sexes and all ages, sorting, directing,
exhorting, contradicting, saying "Wee wee," and "Oh, no" and "This way,
please—oh, dear, what IS 'this way' in French?", and "I beg your pardon,
but that bed-warmer belongs to MY old woman"; and industriously adding,
by all the means known to philanthropy, to the distress and bewilderment
of their victims.



Durand saw the old professor who had travelled with him slip by alone, as
if protected by his silent dignity. He saw other faces that held
benevolence at bay. One or two erect old women with smooth hair and neat
black bonnets gave him a sharper pang than the drooping and dishevelled;
and he watched, with positive anguish, a mother pausing to straighten her
little boy's collar. But what on earth could one do for any of them?
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